
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, May 8, 2017, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, May 8, 2017.

           

   PRESENT:
 Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, Steve Miller, 
 
 and Jim Hillberry
                ABSENT:   J.R. Gonzales



                ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Klindt

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:01 a.m.
Minutes

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the April 10, 2017 board meeting. Bryan Lee made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 10, 2017 meeting as printed.  Second by Jim Hillberry.  AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
Bills

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the May 8, 2017 bills list totaling $70,827.68.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Don Richards.  AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.

Update on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well project
· The Manager reported that Bill Spickelmire has installed and tested the new rectifiers.
· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that both new anode wells have been put into service with good readings. All test stations showed results above 1.0; most were 1.5 to 1.7. Below 0.85 is considered ‘unprotected.’ 
· There was brief discussion about the project.

Update on the Pipeline Relocation II project
· The Manager reported that High Country Archeology completed the cultural resources survey and submitted it to the BLM on March 24th. The BLM approved it on March 28th. We did not have to get approval from the State Historical Preservation Office because nothing was found.
· The BLM application is now going through various levels of the local BLM office for comment. We are hoping to have the permit this month. The BLM item on the bills list is for the thirty year usage fees and construction permit fees.
· The Manager reported that we now have the Big Horn County utility license to cross Road 9.

· Jade Gernant, DOWL, has submitted the Permit to Construct application to the DEQ and hopes to have that back within 30-45 days.

· Advertisement for bids should take place in early July, with bid opening on August 2nd and bid award at the August 14th board meeting. Construction should begin this fall and be completed by March 31, 2018.

· WYDOT still has not bid their part of the project – it is supposed to be bid this month.

· There was brief discussion regarding the project.

DOWL proposed Amendment #2

· The Manager and the Chief Pipeline Operator met with DOWL and WWDC in Casper on April 17th to go over the 90% plans and the Amendment. The 90% plan took about thirty minutes and the Amendment was discussed for ninety minutes.
· After much negotiation, the amendment amount was decreased from $45,000 to $27,000. The items removed from Amendment #2 were all addressed in the original engineering proposal by Ed Nowak and the original contract time limits.

· There was brief discussion regarding the meeting and the proposed amendment.

· The board complimented the Manager on his extra efforts in re-reading all original proposal and contract paperwork in preparation for this meeting with DOWL and WWDC.

· The Manager recommended approving the modified proposed amendment.

Bryan Lee made a motion to approve the modified proposed Amendment #2 from DOWL as presented today. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
WAM-JPIC health insurance

· The Manager reported that health insurance renewal rates from WAM-JPIC came in just after the May board packets were sent out. 

· Rates will rise 3.24% this year and the tier remains unchanged. 

· The renewal paperwork will be sent in this week; it is due by May 19th.
Don Richards made a motion to accept the WAM-JPIC health insurance renewal for FY-2018 as presented. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.   NAY: none. Motion carried.

Proposed FY-2018 budget

· The Manager noted that we still have to do a preliminary budget per the Department of Audit guidelines, complete with a public budget hearing.

· There was discussion of when to have the budget hearing. It was agreed that it would take place just before the June board meeting so that all board members are present. The FY-2018 budget will be approved at the June meeting after the public budget hearing.
· The Manager reviewed the proposed FY-2018 budget as well as the FY-2017 amendment items (EPS retrofit, loan refinancing, and pipeline relocation II project.)

· There was discussion of both the proposed FY-2018 budget and the amendments to the FY-2017 budget.

Chief Operator’s Report
· The Chief Operator (CO) handed out the monthly Production Report and there was brief discussion regarding the report.

· We experienced a fairly wet April, resulting in lower usage for the month. 
· Annual VOC testing completed – no problems reported.

· The CO added a second page to the Production Report to show the break out in the differences in chemical cost over last year; the difference is the result of increased usage of production chemicals due to dirtier run-off water this year. This year’s dirtier water is also good training for our newer employees.
· The sleeve valve project is complete, with one piece still to be replaced on order.

· The spring River Run will take place on May 18th. Bob Martin will be here to work on some problems at the BPS. Errol Dreyer will also be on site those days for possible work.

· We have a new employee, Chad Bolken, who started on May 1st as an operator-in-training. Chad was introduced to the board.
Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report

· The Chief Pipeline Operator (CPO) reported that the completion of the cathodic project took a lot of his time in April, especially with doing readings along the entire pipeline.
· The CPO also noted that he did not think the EPS pumps would leak during the upcoming River Run, especially with the river running higher than normal.

· Summer laborer Roy Harper started work on May 1st. They will begin servicing air vac valves this week. The CPO described his work on the valve replacements in the PCSs, answering questions from board members. 

· There was additional brief discussion of some aspects of the pipeline relocation project near the bridge.
Manager’s Report

· WYO-STAR interest for April is not in. March’s interest was 0.76%.
· The Buffalo Bill Reservoir is at 52% - the lowest we have ever seen it, in anticipation of the coming run-off. Water use figures were up 2.4% for April, and up 3.7% for the fiscal year.

· Insurance RFPs will be opened on May 30th and will be presented for approval at the June board meeting.

· The Cowboy Church to the east of the water plant was awarded a Special Use Permit (SUP) for their Cowboy Ministry to young (17 years old or so) cowboys during the summer rodeo season. They can house up to ten men at a time. The County Commissioners only put a few stipulations on the SUP. The ministry will take place from late May until early September. The SUP is not transferable.
· The Manager sent notice to Tracy Copenhaver about the two board appointments that expire this year: Jim Mentock and Bryan Lee.

· The annual utility bbq is today at noon, after the board meeting.

Other Business
There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

At 11:06 a.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.   NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned


            Attest:
   


Chairman

   Secretary

